Pierce County Fire Chiefs Association
Meeting Minutes

April 6, 2006

Call to Order

President Merle Frank called the Pierce County Fire Chiefs Association meeting to order at 9:00 a.m. at East Pierce Fire & Rescue.  The following were present:

Alan Predmore, Buckley FD
Dean Dixon, Fort Lewis Fire

James Jaques, Milton FD
Merle Frank, Puyallup FD
Paul Webb, PCFD #2

Rick Bleecker, PCFD #3

Dave Dupille, PCFD #3

Bob Black, PCFD #5
Eric Watson, PCFD #5

Jack Andren, PCFD #6
Doug Willis, PCFD #6

Judy Murphy, PCFD #6
Jake Doty, PCFD #12

Gary McVay, PCFD #13
Andy McAfee, PCFD #14

Tom Lique, PCFD #16
Reggie Romines, PCFD #21
Gary Franz, PCFD #21

Dan Packer, PCFD #22

Dave Wakefield, PCFD #22

Russ McCallion, PCFD #22
Garry Olson, PCFD #23
Wayne Wienholz, PCFPB

Dic Gribbon, PSCAA
Chuck Hammonds, ARC

Recorder Denise Menge

Flag Salute
Dan Packer led the flag salute.
Dan Packer welcomed everyone to East Pierce Fire & Rescue, Headquarters Station.  They have been a tri-district for the last three (3) years now, made up of East Pierce, District 12 and District 20.  May 16th they will have a ballot measure before the people to merge the three (3) Districts.  Three years ago this month they put this partnership together and began running under full consolidation.  The biggest service-wide, well received has been the ambulance service that started a couple of years ago.  The district serves 140 square miles and a population of 72,000.  Also, they just contracted with Sumner Fire for administrative services.

Approval of Minutes

It was moved and seconded to approve the March 9, 2006 minutes.  MOTION CARRIED.
Treasurer’s Report

Bob Black reported the month of March began with $7,995.24 and $581.48 was received from the Commissioners Association to refund the banquet deposit as well as split earnings from the silent auction.  The month of March ended with a balance of $8,577.48.  It was moved and seconded to accept the Treasurer’s Report as presented.  MOTION CARRIED.

Bob Black reported the Golf Tournament has been set for September 8th, the Friday following Labor Day weekend.  Flyers were distributed. 
Correspondence

Nothing at this time.
Guest Speaker 

Reggie Romines introduced Bob Merritt from ESCI.  He has helped them to prepare their last two, five year strategic plans.  Bob Merritt stated he was a former Fire Chief for East Snohomish for twenty-four years.  There are some trends in the State of Washington for Cooperative Services.  They prefer not to use the terminology of mergers and consolidation because it scares people off due to the finality sound of it.  The terminology is legally correct, but they prefer to use cooperative services.  They work to find your best solution for emergency services.
The big challenges are growth, staffing/safety, demands for service, workload, finances, administration overload, unfunded mandates and struggling volunteer programs.

Cooperative Effort Models in Washington are: functional consolidations, joint operations, shared resources, regional efforts, fire authorities, mergers, and annexations of cities into fire districts.  Fire Districts are more easily merged than a city fire department and fire district.

Why Washington Fire Departments are considering cooperative efforts: financial consideration (Ref 747), standardization of services, maximum resources, fire stations based on need not artificial boundaries, ability to increase or expand emergency services (keep up with service demand), increased depth of service, ability to provide better standards of coverage, ability to improve resource deployment standards, and ability to improve and expand other public services and education.

Why cooperative efforts?  Economies of scale, allows sharing of staffing and personnel, maximum coordination planning for finance, strategic and service, maximum training resources, allows standardizing of programs, reduces risk and liability, elimination of duplication – stations, apparatus, equipment maintenance, utility costs, insurance, training, administration and personnel.

Cooperative opportunities include cooperation, consolidation, integration, etc.

Current cooperative effort projects in Washington: Wenatchee/Chelan County 1, South Pierce County Project, City of Sumner/East Pierce
Beware of the Big 5:  Turf, Power, Politics, Control and Money

The Association thanked Bob for his presentation.  Bob Merritt thanked the Association for the opportunity to speak today.
OUTSIDE AGENCY REPORTS:

American Red Cross

Chuck Obadal reported that they responded to 29 incidents involving 52 cases and 114 people.  He is new to the area, but not new to the Red Cross.  They have new leadership and personnel.
Department of Emergency Management

Judy Murphy reported on the first two (2) days of the drill and today is the final day.  There is a hot wash this afternoon at 1:30 at the Environment Services Building in UP.  The drill started at 5:00 a.m. Tuesday morning.  The ran into a few problems with communications and they had a couple of agencies do a reorder.  They forgot about including Dispatch and got them added.  There were some things built into the drill to test the plan.  There were also three (3) community PODs, one at Rogers High School, Foss High School and Franklin Pierce High School.  The American Red Cross also had a POD.  The law enforcement and health department both did huge investigations individually and didn’t share their information with each other.  Wayne stated he was in the EOC both days and he learned a lot.  He observed that the Health Department didn’t interact much with law enforcement and fire departments at the EOC and they should be.
Reggie stated that he wished Steve was here.  He wants to say, respectfully, that his phone goes off way too much with PCWARN notices or alerts.  It ought to be used for only important, urgent messages and not just announcements, etc.  He doesn’t want to be left out of the loop or not informed.  James Jacques stated they will address this at the Emergency Management meeting.
EMS

Nothing at this time.
Fire Marshal

Wayne distributed monthly reports.  They have been busy and are still in the hiring process.
State Chiefs/Western Chiefs

Dan Packer reported there is substantial overhauling occurring.  The strategic plan is being done and will be rolled out to the County Presidents as well as at the summer conference.  They are changing their name to Washington Fire Chiefs and have a new logo.  He is excited about the County Chiefs involvement.  They are trying to be more outwardly focused.
The Fire Marshal situation is moving forward.  The interim Fire Marshal, Mike Matlich, is starting the recruiting process.

Reminder of 1756, the reporting bill, this passed the last session.  We will be required to report in 2007.  Implementation guides are available on the website.  Need to start tracking this year.

Dan Packer reported the fire authority revisions passed, there is still no sales tax in and there are considerable clean up and house keeping kinds of things.  One thing it will do is to help align apples and oranges, for example, cities and fire districts.  The teak surfing bill passed and the Leoff 1 cap benefits were lifted.  Also, there is a change in the filing for elections.  The 6 year lid lift bill almost made it.  Jack Andren asked if we can draft a resolution for the conference on stand we’re going to take for legislation.  Take it to the membership to vote on, etc.  Discussion followed.  

Andy McAfee moved for the Pierce County Fire Chiefs Association to sponsor a resolution for the 6 year lid lift as the Chiefs proposed last year to be a legislative issue for the State Chiefs to pursue.  Jack Andren seconded the motion.  Discussion followed.  The State Chiefs can change the process on how they gather information on legislative issues.  Jack Andren stated it would be a second, separate motion as a resolution to the State Chiefs to overhaul the process on gathering information for legislative issues.  Andy McAfee clarified the motion to make it a priority, not the priority.  There was a call for the question.  MOTION CARRIED.
Jack Andren moved to send a resolution to the State Chiefs to have the Executive Board appoint a committee to review and come back to the next conference and report on the legislative process changes.  Andy McAfee seconded the motion.  Gary Franz asked if representatives from each of the eight (8) areas where legislative meeting are held should be on the committee.  Dan Packer stated not necessarily as there is already a legislative committee in place.  How do we have the grass roots piece in May or June in advance of the conference, etc.  Discussion followed.  Jack stated the legislative committee recommends issues for the convention and the members attending vote on,  There was a call for the question.  MOTION CARRIED.

President Frank stated we have a Legislative Committee made up of Webb, Romines, Andren, Packer and McGovern.  He would like this group to draft the resolutions.

Reggie stated we have struggled with an issue and it is challenging that when the people that hired him support a different version of the issue.  He would like to suggest that the Association send a letter of our support to the Commissioners Association and also to the State Chiefs Association so that we can all be on the same page.  Discussion followed.  Reggie moved to send letters to the County Chiefs Associations and for them to send to their Commissioners Associations in support of the 6 year lid lift legislative issue.  The motion was seconded.  President Frank stated he would like the resolutions done before the letters are sent out so the resolutions could be sent along with.  Andy McAfee suggested having someone attend the Commissioners meeting to discuss this.  Paul Webb and Reggie Romines will attend.  There was a call for the question.  MOTION CARRIED.
PS Clean Air Agency

Dic Gribbon reported the Board of  Directors will be addressing outdoor burning.  He’s not sure what they will be discussing.
PC Fire Commissioners

No representative present.
Dept. of Natural Resources

No representative present.
DIVISION REPORTS:
EMS

Nothing at this time.
Training – MetroTraining

No representative present.
COMMITTEE REPORTS:

Education Committee

Gary Franz stated as an organization we have influence on the PDD process.  When a Developer goes to develop a platt, if they deviate from the standards they have to go through the PDD process.  That has been the focus of the committee for the last three (3) years.  The Council adopted an emergency ordinance that the only thing they can do is to follow the single family high density standard which requires parking management, sprinklers and a number of other fire service requirements.  This is only going to be in effect for another three (3) months or so.  He would like to have one more person to work with on this.  There are two (2) meetings coming up on April 12th and 26th at 3:30 at the Annex Building, Meeting Room A.  The next direct subject is roads.  If there is any input for your jurisdiction to be brought forward, please let him know.
Program/Speaker Committee

Nothing at this time.
Legislative Caucus Committee

Nothing at this time.
Audit Committee

Gary Franz reported the audit has been done and everything was good.
Nominating Committee – Dormant

Banquet Committee – Awards Committee

Nothing at this time.
Emergency Management Committee/Air Ops

James Jacques stated the next meeting is on the 20th.
Fire Marshal Task Force

Nothing at this time.
Unfinished Business

President Frank stated there are several Tac Ops guidelines ready to be adopted.  Andy McAfee moved and Alan Predmore seconded to adopt the six (6) proposed Tac Op Guidelines.  MOTION CARRIED.
President Frank stated he met with the President of the Police Chiefs Association regarding the Pierce Responder and the other program.  They both have people that want to keep both systems.  Pierce County is only doing the Pierce Responder and that will effect both groups.

Judy Murphy stated there had been questions regarding a memo from Dr.Waffle referring on-line education.  The EMS Committee have proposed supporting this and will be sending a letter to Dr. Waffle for on-line education to augment training.  There is a heart attack program, Code Stemi, questions are being asked if they can start the process in the field.  There is a study being done with all the hospitals.

Dan Packer stated regarding Pierce Responder and Rapid Response, apparently there is discussion of which one to go with in Pierce County.  The history, idea and concept of it came out of Pierce County and they weren’t able to take it state-wide and that was why there was legislation to fund it.  The PRI company took it and developed Rapid Responder.  We supported it legislatively and would like to have one system across the board and beyond our borders.  We should be a part of it, it is a stronger and more robust technology and will have update capability.  Discussion followed.  President Frank stated we should have both come and talk about and show their programs.  Doug Will and Gary Franz will contact Pierce Responder and Rapid Responder to give a presentation at the June meeting which is joint with the Police Chiefs at Lakewood. 

New Business

Nothing at this time.
Good of the Order

Paul Webb stated April 26th is Administrative Professionals Day.  See him regarding flowers, they will be delivered on the 25th and 26th
Adjournment
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 11:16 a.m.

The next PCFCA meeting is scheduled for May 4th, 2006 at Gig Harbor at 9:00 a.m.
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